PARISH OF GILLINGHAM

Minutes of the  Annual Parish Meeting 2018
BUSINESS TRANSACTED

Present – Councillors Rae Massingham, June Ward, Maureen Foreman, Margaret Thrower, Jane Black, Chris Hoare & 7 members of the public.

Minutes of the last parish meeting were revisited and declared an accurate record. 

The following reports were received:

Gillingham Parish Council Chairperson’s Report – round up of 2017/2018
Playground
Thankfully the equipment remains sound and in good condition and the only issue is that of rabbit scrapings and molehills which will continue to be an uphill battle.
 Village Upkeep
Church Road has been the target of anti social behaviour and fly-tipping this year.  Both issues are very upsetting for the residents there and are the subject of ongoing attention by the parish council.  This also appears to be a litter hot spot and hopefully the new management at McDonald’s will be sympathetic to our calls for better litter picking.  On which subject I would like to give an especial thank you to Trevor who is making concerted efforts to clear rubbish around the village roads and deserves a big thank you from the parish council.  The organised litter pick by Cllr Black also went well and attracted a prize of £220.00 from South Norfolk Council for their efforts.  
Unfortunately, this year has been a real battle with the buses who have been re-routed and have missed out Gillingham altogether at times through road closure of Northgate.  Although the council has tried to get some sort of continuity with the buses their reluctance to stop on the A146 due to safety issues for the buses and passengers has meant that at times people have been left stranded.  Although sympathetic, the bus company has been faced with short notice closures and little room to make alternative stopping points.  There is also a reluctance for bus companies to take ownership of providing bus timetables which has also been especially unhelpful.

Cllr Black challenged the closure of the Right of Way to the river down Marsh Lane with great support from local people who filled in usage surveys.  The appplication is now awaiting the result from Norfolk County Council. 

St Mary’s Church is currently closed apart from Weddings, Christenings and Funerals, but is being used by other denominations.  Unfortunately, this does not stand true of the state of the churchyard which is the responsibility of the church.  This has become progressively overgrown and costs more to keep in an acceptable condition than the parish council can afford to contribute.  Consequently, only parts of it remain cut where relations have tried to keep plots tidy.
Recurring issues have again been dog fouling and the parish will soon have another bin to use at the Kings Dam end of the footpath from The Boundaries.
The purchase of a defibrillator was considered but due to the wide spread nature of Gillingham after a lot of consideration it was decided that it could not be usefully sited.
South Norfolk Council’s decision to remove the lights in Gillingham has resulted with just 4 being kept.  Despite assurances that there would not be an increase in crime or anti-social behaviour, the parish council is awaiting the result of this decision with reservation.
The high volume of traffic using The Boundaries is becoming a big problem for the residents there.  With parents choosing to drive right up to the school and then having trouble parking, resulting in leaving cars in front of driveways narrowing the access.  This is making life very difficult for the residents trying to get in and out of their homes during school drop off times.  The PC is currently pursuing the issue with the police, Highways and residents, while keeping the school aware.
 Planning
In general no applications have been contentious and on the whole have been passed with no major objections.
 General
Thank you to Paul Buggs-Davison for the time he spent on the parish council and who left in September.  His seat still remains vacant if anybody is interested in taking his place.
Thank you to the residents of Waterloo who regularly send a representative to the parish council meetings.
The precept to the parish council has again remained the same for the coming financial year and we continue to do our best to look after the village in the face of cuts at District and County level.

In conclusion I wish to extend my thanks to all the councillors, and our Parish Clerk, Julia Punt, for all their hard work throughout the year.

Rae Massingham

Chairman

Village Hall Report
CHAIRMANS REPORT 2017/2018
Maintenance / works:

2017 / 2018 has not yet seen any major works carried out to the hall as it continues to function effectively and efficiently given the alterations carried out over the previous few years. 

We continue with the aim to seek funding to help cover the cost of replacing the main hall floor which though remains in a serviceable condition really needs to be replaced in the near future.

 We still intend to source a permanent solution to the carpark surface which despite having received yet more remedial repairs continues to be an issue.

Earlier this year the committee was approached by the director of the Village pre-school who are a regular hirer of the hall asking if we would consider some changes to the layout of the hall internally to improve the functionality of the pre-school. These changes are required to offer the children increased security, extra facilities and to meet current general legislative requirements. 

These changes include the relocation of the existing kitchen facility to space beside the main hall, the addition of dedicated school toilet facilities, and a separate entrance and office space. 

After deliberation the committee unanimously agreed to these changes being made with the costs for the alterations being met by the pre-school. 

With these changes in place the committee will also now be able to offer the main hall and its own dedicated facilities for hire during school times in the week which is something we were unable to offer previously. These alterations have now begun and are due to be completed over the next few weeks.

Usage:

The hall continues to enjoy regular use finding itself occupied most evenings by a host of differing clubs, groups’ bands and dance classes.

We continue to have a regular Karate group for both adults and children on Saturday mornings, along with a variety of other groups and clubs making use of the hall and its facilities. We also enjoy regular party and event bookings.

The pre-school continues to be a great asset to the village providing a very professional service to its pupils, and with the changes mentioned earlier show commitment to the future of the village hall and our local children.

Our Caretaker continues to do an excellent job of organising all the bookings and keeping the whole place running smoothly and efficiently, if you would like to make a booking please get in touch...

Unfortunately last year there was no transport rally on the back field organised by the Village hall committee as we found we had insufficient numbers to carry out the organisation and running of the rally. I’m sad to say that again this year we find ourselves in the same position with too few committee members to be able to organise and run the event. 

 Last year however the village and surrounding area were able to enjoy a similar event held on fields in Gillingham which was a great success over the August bank holiday weekend. I understand that great efforts were made to stage this event and a generous donation was made to the Gillingham Parish council for the village Hall and I would like to take the opportunity to thank the organisers for this and hope we see the event again!

Finance:

Once more with careful accountancy the hall finances are in a healthy condition showing an increase in turnover against the last financial year with our expenditure down slightly on previous figures.

Conclusion:

In my opinion 2017/2018 has been another good year for the Village Hall so far, we find ourselves as we did last year in a good financial position giving us the ability to continue to carry out improvements to the facility when required.

As I’m sure I have mentioned before the hall committee relies completely on the kindness of local people who give up their free time to help run the hall and without this the hall would have to close.

If you find you have a spare evening once a month for a couple of hours we are more than ever in need of new members on the committee. Our meetings take place on the second Tuesday each month 7:30pm at the Hall. 

Finally I would like to thank each of our small team who help out so much, without which the hall would probably be no more.

Daniel Snowling. 

Chairman.

Reports from local organisations:
Gillingham Early Years (Pre-School) report
It has been another good year for Gillingham Early Years. We have welcomed an additional member of staff to our lovely, busy team and numbers on register are continuously increasing, with a long list of children waiting to start in September as well.
We have a couple of projects going on at present, which we are very excited about. Firstly, due to a member of staff completing an Early Years Foundation degree and needing an area to concentrate on for development we have been fund raising to make the land to the left of the village hall secure for the children to access. Mr Bramley has agreed to rent this substantial piece of land to us, which will provide further rich and meaningful experiences for the children in a completely natural environment. The opportunities are endless but include being able to have an area for ‘forest school’ to develop in the village.
Secondly, we have worked hard to secure a grant from Norfolk County Council Early Years to enlarge our space within the Village Hall. This will enable us to provide more spaces for children in our setting. It will also give the children their own size toilets to use and our own entrance. Therefore, improving the setting for the children and their families and ensuring that we can remain running in the hall in the long term. This will in turn help to provide financial stability for the village hall and allow other bookings to be made during daytime.
We really look forward to work beginning on these projects and would like to take this opportunity 
to thank the village hall committee for their support with the renovations and Mr Bramley for his continued support in our vision for the children’s outdoor space.

Many thanks

Tonia Luckham
Gillingham Early Years

St Michael’s School
Head Teacher's Report 2018
As ever, the school has had another busy year and currently has 69 pupils on roll.

This year, our children have continued their effective partnership with Ditchingham Primary - many shared visits and topic learning for the pupils as well as shared training and support for staff.  Our pupils have experienced a variety of learning experiences within our creative curriculum including Indian Dancing, a visit to Great Yarmouth to learn more about the fishing industry, an in school dance workshop on the theme of Easter, an in school rocket workshop, visits to Norwich Castle and Norwich Cathedral.  We have several enrichment activities planned for the summer term including residential visits for pupils in key stage 2 and a trip to the Zoo for the younger pupils.  

As part of our commitment to the Healthy Lifestyles, we have made great use of a nutritionist employed through our school meal provider and pupils have begun to build an allotment.  This is something we hope to develop further so that pupils can become more involved in growing their own food and cooking with the produce.

The school has responded to national changes in assessment and has put in place a system of assessing and tracking pupils' progress over time.  This year, the school has worked with our partner school, the local cluster and our academy trust to moderate teachers' assessment and provide quality assurance of assessment practice in both schools.  With small cohorts our end of key stage data can often be meaningless when read as percentages, we focus on every individual child's achievement and progress, making sure they have the resources they need to achieve their best.

Last term we were visited by Ofsted as part of their regular cycle for visiting schools.  We were delighted that the inspector agreed that the school remains 'good'.  The inspector wrote in her report: 'The school's very small size means that everybody knows everybody, and pupils like this family feel.  This also means that staff know pupils well as individuals.'

Relationships between pupils and staff are strong.  This helps to ensure that classrooms are happy and productive places where pupils behave well and try hard!

I am continually impressed by the hard work and dedication of everyone at our school.  The success of our school is a result of some terrific teamwork, shared values, commitment and kindness from everyone including the Friends association, local Churches and community.  I would like to take this opportunity to convey my thanks to everyone who has haelped and supported us.

Mrs Heather Brand

Head Teacher

Ladies Group Report
The Ladies Group meets at The Swan every 2nd Wednesday at 11.00am for refreshments and provides a chance for anybody to come along for a chat and socialise.  Everybody is welcome and will be warmly met.
Any other business.
One of the residents enquired when the grass cutting started and why there appeared to be a different contractor to that at Hemmant Way?  Clerk to find out.
Complaints regarding car parking especially opposite road junctions (Todhunter Way being one of them).  Please park with more consideration and if possible make use of your driveways.
Comments also made regarding the retaining on their land of old and redundant household articles and other equipment by land owners.
On a more positive note the parish council would like to thank and welcome Mr Kevin Foley the new owner of McDonald’s who is making real efforts to contain the litter problem and quash anti-social behaviour, with police actually being present and prosecuting one offender.
Cllr Massingham thanked everyone for attending and declared the meeting close.
The next Parish Meeting will be Wednesday 1st May 2019.
